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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A special retreat meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 9:10 a.m., on Saturday, February 12, 2005, in the Hickam Room of the Hilton Garden Inn Fairfield, 2200 Gateway Court, Fairfield, CA  94533 by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Phil McCaffrey 

Willie McKnight

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Pam Keith 

Others Present:

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

To accommodate unanticipated, intermittent absences during the retreat by two Board members, the agenda was revised so that the Art of Trusteeship was presented in the afternoon and the following items were discussed in the morning session respectively, “Vision 2020” – Long-term Planning for the District, Status of Accreditation Self-Study and the Superintendent-President’s Evaluation.

Moved by Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the agenda as revised.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public.

6.
BOARD RETREAT 

(a)
Vision 2020” – Long Term Planning for the District

Dr. Perfumo reviewed planning data including projected population growth in Solano County to 2010, ethnicity, North Village specific plan for the Vacaville Center and the map of the current 60-acre parcel with Board members.  The Institutional Goals for 2005-06 and the proposed Institutional Priorities for Academic Affairs and Student Services were also available in the Board’s retreat packet.  Dr. Perfumo encouraged the Board to work with a master planner to develop a master plan for the 60 acres in Vacaville, not only for the Center to be built with Measure G funds but also planning for future phases and what could become a second campus, eventually, in Vacaville.  She pointed out the importance of planning now so that the Center could be placed on the property in such a way that the flow of other buildings could complement the Center.  

Dr. Perfumo also spoke about criteria to start a campus, aeronautics and fire science programs already re-located exclusively at the existing Vacaville Center, growth of biotechnology firms in Vacaville, partnering with UC Davis to coordinate degree programs and working with legislators and businesses in light of the Governor’s plan for economic growth and recovery in California.  

Board members expressed their various viewpoints on the long-term planning proposal.  It was suggested that Dr. Perfumo and/or appropriate staff:  (1) talk with Genentech to see precisely what their needs are so that our program can be directly connected to industry; (2) assure the Board that there is a solid partnership between Solano and Genentech; (3) provide the Board with the costs to do a master plan; (4) build public/private partnerships that would help defray the costs of providing expensive programs, i.e., nursing; (5) focus on additional programs to be offered at the Vacaville Center; (6) provide costs to build another campus; (7) provide separate population projections for Vallejo and Benicia;  (8) explore the possibility of a manufacturing technology program to complement the biotechnology program that would also train students to get a degree/certificate for working in other manufacturing vocations; and (9) consider income generating options for SCC property.  It was noted that the data must justify a full campus in Vacaville and that the first phase of the Vacaville Center from Measure G funds should be able to stand on its own, in the event the full campus never happens.  
Discussion ensued concerning state funding, program expansion on campus as well as the centers, providing access for students into impacted programs and whether programs/services would be duplicated at the Vacaville Center.  It was noted that the new fire station in Vacaville is proposed near the College’s 60 acre site.  The staff will discuss how the College can work with the City to develop classrooms for Fire Science students.  
It was the consensus of the Governing Board to explore the planning for a full campus in Vacaville.  Dr. Perfumo will bring back to the Board information on the costs for master planning, and additional information as it becomes available.   

Trustee Ubalde  left the meeting at this time.  
(b)
Status of Accreditation Self-Study

Dr. Perfumo informed the Governing Board that the responsibilities of the Accreditation Liaison Officer have been placed back in the job description for the Vice President of Academic Affairs.  Dr. Floyd Hogue, Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs, has begun meeting with Rob Simas, Laurie Duesing and Sandra Rotenberg on preparation of Solano’s accreditation Self-Study report.  Dr. Perfumo called the Board’s attention to the SCC Accreditation Timeline.  The Governing Board received training on the new standards and SCC process details at the January 19, 2005 Board meeting.  Dr. Perfumo reviewed the timeline and process for development of the self study, including where we are currently in its development. 
Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 10:33 a.m. 
7.  
CLOSED SESSION


Superintendent-President’s Evaluation

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 10:45 a.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at approximately 11:44 a.m.

Trustee McCaffrey left the meeting at this time.

8.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 11:45 a.m.
9.    REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.

Board President Honeychurch recessed the meeting for a lunch break in the Travis Room at 11:46 a.m. 
Trustee Ubalde returned to the meeting during the lunch break. 
Board President Honeychurch reconvened the retreat at 1:00 p.m.  

(c)
The Art of Trusteeship – Dr. Cindra Smith, Community College League of California (CCLC)

Dr. Smith facilitated a workshop on the art of trusteeship which included introductions of each Board member discussing their motivations for becoming a trustee and the joys of being a trustee.  With the election of a new trustee, the Board has, essentially, become a new Board and therefore, it was important for the Board to explore how the Board functions, protocol for communications and other aspects of trusteeship.  Discussion was held on the Board as a team, Board self-evaluation, special interests, development of the Board agenda, trustees on campus, meeting confidentiality, meeting frequency, retreat scheduling, Board/CEO responsibilities and requests for information.  The Governing Board reviewed Board Policy  1017 - Code of Ethics.  Copies of a brochure entitled, “Trusteeship Tasks Knowledge and Skills,” and a booklet entitled, Board and CEO Roles Different Jobs, Different Tasks were distributed.  
Board President Honeychurch recessed the meeting at 1:45 p.m. for a break. 
Board President Honeychurch reconvened the meeting at 1:55 p.m.

(d)
Continuation of The Art of Trusteeship – Dr. Cindra Smith, Community College League 

of California (CCLC)

An evaluation of the retreat trusteeship section of the agenda was done.  It was noted that future retreats should be held during the week.  

10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 2:55 p.m.
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
